	  Municipality

of

Anchorage
	[image: image1.png]



	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	P.O Box 390 

Girdwood, Alaska 99587

http://www.muni.org/gbos
	GIRDWOOD VALLEY SERVICE AREA BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

 Jerry Fox & Robert Snitzer, Co-Chairs
 Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Sam Daniel

	Ethan Berkowitz, Mayor
	
	


January 15, 2018
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room


Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
Agenda Revisions and Approval
January 15, 2018 Agenda approved SD/RS 5-0
December 18, 2017 minutes approved SD/ME 5-0
Announcements:  
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 29 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall.

· GBOS seats A and B are up for election in April 2018. Contact the Municipal Clerk’s office for filing information and deadlines.
· LUC Officer Elections will be held at their Feb 12 meeting. 
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
Trails Committee Elections results are:  Carolyn Brodin, Chair; Barb Crews, Vice-Chair; Kate Sandberg, Secretary; Diana Livingston, Treasurer.  

GTC thanks Brian Burnett for his service as vice chair for many years.

Inter-Agency Land Management Agreement with the State of AK for the trailhead off Crow Creek Road that serves Beaver Pond Trail, Abe’s Trail and California Creek Trail is nearly complete.  This will give management authority for this trailhead to GTC.

Working on final permitting to start trail work on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail

Girdwood Nordic Ski Club is working on the new Nordic trail alignment.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Diana Livingston
There has not been a GAP meeting since the last update at GBOS in December. Next meeting is Jan 31 from 6-8PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton stated that the city is putting in legislative requests for state funding.  Mayor Berkowitz has requested $1.2M to pay for APD Seward Highway enforcement.
Ballot items of interest in Girdwood are a proposed alcohol tax and an ordinance to sell Municipal Light and Power.  The HLB 5 year plan is out for review and public comment.


3. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 156 hours in December and served 2066 visitors during the month.
Usual programs are on-going:  Book club, Story time.  Also there’s a new collaboration with Alaska Public Media and a special showing at the library of Pinkalicioius, a kids book that has been turned in to a tv show on PBS.

4. Liaison Report  - Margaret Tyler 
Parks:

Staff added clamps to the bear-proof trash cans to keep them from freezing shut during the winter.  They’ll be removed before the bears come out this spring.  

Seeking summer employee, 18 years or older, to work 30 hours/week for parks and rec
Working on purchases for summer projects, focusing on Lions Club Park picnic tables and BBQs; tennis court wind screens, and summer project list for Skate Park.

Campground closed, but we do have boy scouts camping this weekend. They have plans with the Fire Dept as well.

Roads:
Roads are getting sanded, and a new system is pushing through tonight with more rain.

Major Projects:

Finishing the Fire Hall

Starting on the Pedestrian Flasher – this is going out to bid soon.

Budget:

Roads spent $45,554 in December, total for the year is $495,035.  This is under budget.

Parks at 87% of budget.

IGCS are on pace.

Balances:

Undesignated fund has $310,231

Roads fund has $150,000

Park fund has $339,738

Community room fund has $74,000


MOA is closing the books on 2017. Once final numbers are in, staff will request a work session to review.

5. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Sam Daniel
New Years was quiet and WPD had good presence in the community.  GBOS to start on initiating renewal of public safety contract with Whittier.
Police Report – Chief Schofield – no report for December.  All reports for 2017 except December are up to date.
PSAC Report – PSAC representative  - no report
B) Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox
No report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone
Cemetery is on the agenda later, no report.

D) Fire Department  – Robert Snitzer.
Robert introduced Interim Chief Manch Garhart.  Manch has stepped in this role for 60-90 days while a new chief is hired.  GFD is operating normally.

Chief Garhart reported that 2017 ended with 406 calls.  2018 has been busy so far with 29 calls in the first 15 days.

Celebration of Life for Mike House on Sunday Jan 21 at Challenge Alaska, 6PM.

EMS Expanded Scope training complete
Working on hiring new recruits and holding an academy soon.

Working on paid staff schedule.
Gibson Gammel also spoke, he is one of the members of the Girdwood Fire Dept Board of Directors, along with Ken Waugh, Deb Essex, Ben Habaecker.  Gibson states that the job posting should go out shortly through the Alaska Fire Chiefs Association.  Fire board is working with AFD and GBOS.  

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Meeting last week dealt with many of the items on this agenda.  
Presentation was received from Jeff Urbanus, Watershed Management Services for the MOA, which will be discussed later in this agenda.

Item not on the agenda tonight is presentation of a plan for 12 unit housing development at Gunnysack Mine Road and Sproat.  This item will need Conditional Use Permit and will be back to present a more detailed concept in the next couple of months.

Brian Burnett stated that LUC Officer elections will be held at the LUC meeting on Feb 12.  LUC plays an important role in the community.  Discussions coming up will be the HLB 1 year and 5 year plans, the Girdwood Industrial Park, Title 21 Chapter 9 review.  Please consider volunteering to work on this board.

HLB Advisory Commission meeting is Feb 8 at 11:30 in Anchorage.  This meeting will focus on the 1 and 5 year plans.  Public can make recommendations before the plans go to the Assembly for approval.   

Public Comment:
Sam Daniel reports that Neal Fried, SOA economist, will discuss Alaska’s Economic Outlook on MON Jan 22 at 7pm in the Girdwood Community Room.  Glacier City Realty will also present a recap on real estate in 2017 and Jack Sprat’s owners will present information on the remodel of their facility.
Cathy Frost, who owns Raven Glacier Lodge presents that Chugach Electric has let her know that the light on Crow Creek Road, near her home/business is not paid for by either the state or the MOA, although it is located on a state road. CEA is trying to determine who is responsible for paying for the light.  They may take down the light if no one is going to pay for it.  

OLD BUSINESS: 
6.  Agenda Item LUC 1710-04:  Second presentation, variance request for 114 Fernie Loop, regarding deck encroaching in to the 10’ secondary setback. LUC has recommended that GBOS write a Resolution of Support for the variance request, P&Z hearing scheduled for Feb 8, comments due Jan 18.  Rebecca Reichlin, presenting.
Rebecca Reichin presents the information for the dimensional variance, which is repeated in the Resolution of Support.  LUC has recommended GBOS Resolution of Support.

Jerry Fox states that security the required building permit at the time of remodel would have spared the owners from this process.  He recommends that property owners secure proper permits.

Mike Edgington reads Resolution #2018-01:  Resolution of Support for a Dimensional Variance from AMC 21.09.060, Table 21.09.05 to allow existing deck, exterior stairs and corner of  single family dwelling  to encroach into the required 10’ Secondary Front Setback at 114 Fernie Loop.
Motion:
GBOS Moves to approve Resolution 2018-01. 
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone
Sam Daniel recuses himself as owner of Glacier City Realty, which is representing the owners of the property.

Motion carries 4-0.

7.  Agenda Item LUC 1711-05: Girdwood Industrial Park, Phase 2 and 3.  (originally Snowfree Plowing) LUC motion recommended that GBOS request that HLB move the Girdwood Industrial park to the 1 year work plan to expedite work on Phase 2 and 3, in accordance with recommendations by the Title 21, Chapter 9 review sub-committee to open up land for lessees in those phases.  
Mike Edgington explains that the Industrial Park is needed in the community.  Currently phases 2 and 3 are pending funding to complete the development and make way for disposal for other lessees, such as Bob Wolfe.  GBOS requests that the HLB find ways to expedite the development.

Bob Wolfe states his concerns with the original development and lack of communication in Phase 1.  He’d like for review of development requirements so that funds are not spent on unnecessary amenities, such as paving, and wants good communication on plans for Phase 2 and 3.

Robin Ward, HLB director states that funding is needed before work can be done on this project.  Estimate is $2-3M for the development, much of which is in engineering. HLB is required to develop their parcels in accordance with municipal code, so any change to the code must occur before development begins.  Title 21 Chapter 9 review committee can move forward on recommending changes to code. Phase 1 will be constructed spring 2018 when the weight restrictions are off the roads.

Jerry Fox states that he does not want the project to be stalled by waiting for changes to Title 21 Chapter 9 land use code as the cost savings are insignificant and delays could be substantial.

Andy Hehnlin asks where the funding came from for Phase 1.

Robin Ward answers that AWWU paid for their land through platting of the project, in addition, a Legislative grant of $1M was used.  The remainder came from HLB. Proceeds from rental of lots goes to the HLB Fund to generate a capital fund for the next phases of development.

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to request that the Heritage Land Bank emphasize the importance of the Girdwood Industrial Park completion of Phases 2 and 3 by keeping it on their 1 year work plan.  The Girdwood Board of Supervisors recommends to HLB that they seek funding sources to expedite engineering and construction of Phases 2 and 3 as this development is key to the economic development of the community. 
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Sam Daniel
Motion carries 5-0

8.  Agenda Item LUC 1801-04:  GBOS to discuss the proposed Stream Setback changes that are to be considered by Planning and Zoning (Case #2017-0133) at their February 5, 2018 meeting.  LUC motion has recommended GBOS Resolution of Support prior to P&Z meeting.
The Title 21 rewrite did not handle stream setbacks adequately, and this item was left to be worked on in the future. Stream density is higher in Girdwood than throughout the rest of the MOA, so the issue is larger here.

Over the last few weeks, community stakeholders and LUC have met with Watershed Management service and have come to agreement on most of the Girdwood-based concerns.  Topic was discussed comprehensively at LUC last week, and draft resolution has been crafted.  Items that have not been agreed upon yet are:


Maintain the setback at Virgin Creek at 25’:  Ten properties are impacted by this.   

Maintain the setback at Crow Creek at 25’: There are also mineral rights and steep banks to consider.

Wetlands should be zoned out separately from Stream Setbacks.  This item is being handled separately with DOWL and the MOA so there is limited information at this time.

Mike Edgington reads Resolution 2018-2:  Resolution of Support for adjustments to proposed stream setback rules to reflect the geography and pattern of development in Girdwood Valley.

Motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2018-2 in concept and continue to work on precise language.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone.

Comment:  Marco Zaccaro states that he has concerns that some of the language still needs to be adjusted to protect properties that have completed Area Master Planning.  GBOS should pass the resolution in concept and will make adjustments to address these concerns.

Motion carries 5-0


9. Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor:  Update on progress with DOT and Legislators regarding community’s concerns regarding the “swoop design” for the bike path road crossings.
Mike Edgington does not have the letter that he has written with him, however he will present it to Sam Daniel and move forward on sending it to the State level.  

Path is experiencing significant drainage and overflow issues, which GBOS is being sent to DOT Maintenance and Operations to address.  Questions of who maintains the path and what equipment may be used on it remain unclear.
10.  Discussion of ballot proposition on MOA spring election allow Girdwood’s designated public safety provider to provide parking enforcement in Girdwood.  Ballots will be mailed out starting on March 12 for April 3 election.  
Language was redrafted to make this ballot proposition clearly a Girdwood item, based on input from the ADP union attorneys.  Group discusses that even if the measure passes, the issue of parking enforcement over the Spring Carnival Slush Cup will remain.  The only enforcement option available would be for GBOS to request Community Service Officers to come down and enforce parking.

Margaret Tyler states that at the PSAC meeting last week, the group considered CSO option, but these officers are unfamiliar with the event and the community and may not be helpful.  Group brainstormed other options, including ads/information, signage, moveable barricades, and individuals with vests helping to guide drivers to parking lots and shuttle information. 

11.  Update on Seward Highway Policing.  
This item is on the GBOS/MOA Quarterly meeting agenda next week.  John Weddleton provided information earlier in the evening about the Mayors Legislative request for $1.2M for APD Seward Highway Enforcement.
12. Cemetery Committee request for approval of $49,910 for the Schematic Design by CRW Engineers. 
Eryn Boone and other supervisors attended the Cemetery Committee meeting early in January which featured input from Jack Goodnoe, who specializes in cemetery design, and Rebecca Campbell with CRW Engineers.  All the questions that were asked about drainage, water quality, bears/wildlife, and the “lifespan” of the cemetery were answered comprehensively.  Notably, groundwater is not an unusual factor in cemeteries in most environments.  

Cathy Frost, who owns the neighboring property and runs Raven Glacier Lodge, remains unconvinced.  She questions impact to quality of life, property value and is disappointed in the amount of testing of the site for burial suitability.  

Jerry Fox states that his concern is financial.  It is unknown when or if funding for construction would be available.  As an Areawide service, the funding would need to come from a vote of all of Anchorage in a bond, or other funds sought from State and other sources. The cost at the outset was presented as $15,000 for the feasibility study.  This funding will bring the total expenses in engineering fees to about $100,000.  
Sam Daniel states that in order to make an informed decision on the cemetery, this study must be performed.  The state’s economy will change, funding can be made available, and with this study completed, there could be opportunity to build.  This item is not an economic driver but is an element that creates community and improves quality of life for its residents.

Motion:
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve $49,910 for the Schematic Design work by CRW Engineers for the Girdwood Cemetery.  Funds will come from the Cemetery 406 account, with the remainder paid from the Undesignated Fund.

Motion by Sam Daniel/2nd by Robert Snitzer

Comment:

Jerry Fox states that this should be the last of funding that the Girdwood Service Area pays toward development of the Cemetery.  


Motion carries 5-0

13. Girdwood Service Area request for approval of $2611 for lease of HLB lot at the Girdwood Industrial Park. HLB Permit 2009-13 (2018 Renewal).
Girdwood Service area needs to renew our Girdwood Industrial Park lot lease for the Road Service.  This is a new expense, based on the construction in the Industrial Park, all lessees must pay for space.  HLB is self-funded, these funds will go to the HLB Fund and create capital account for Phase 2 and 3 construction.

Bob Wolfe states that it is unreasonable for the GSA to pay HLB for land.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors approves expense of $2611 for the lease of the lot for Road Service at the Girdwood Industrial Park.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0

14. Confirm agenda topics for MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting on January 29 at 4PM

· Funding Seward Highway Enforcement by APD Officers after state funding is spent.

· Funding Cemetery construction through Area-wide bonding

· Parking enforcement in Girdwood by WPD
Ask about Community Service Officers’ help during Slush Cup on 4/14/18
· Possible APD law enforcement in Girdwood in the future

· Girdwood Industrial Park Phase 2 and 3
Agenda will be posted tomorrow.

NEW BUSINESS:  
15.  Agenda Item LUC 1801-06:  Liquor License renewals (Girdwood Picnic Club, Chair 5)
Anyone with comments on liquor licenses should bring them forward in the next month.
16.  Resolution to define the relationship between GBOS and the Girdwood Fire Department Board of Directors.
GBOS wants to formalize and clarify the relationship and expectations between these entities.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
None
Request for Executive Session:
None
Other:
None

Adjourn 9:30PM
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